# T.R. ERCIYES UNIVERSITY GRADUATE SCHOOL OF SCIENCE FACULITY DEPARTMENT OF BIOLOGY

# CHARACTERIZATION OF HRP-BASED AMPEROMETRIC BIOSENSOR BY USING SCREEN PRINTED ELECTRODES

Prepared By Mahmood Taha Noori AL-SADOON

# Supervisor Assist. Prof. Dr. Ebru SAATÇİ

M. Sc. Thesis

January 2019 KAYSERI

# T.R. ERCIYES UNIVERSITY GRADUATE SCHOOL OF SCIENCE FACULITY DEPARTMENT OF BIOLOGY

# CHARACTERIZATION OF HRP-BASED AMPEROMETRIC BIOSENSOR BY USING SCREEN PRINTED ELECTRODES

(M. Sc. Thesis)

# Prepared By Mahmood Taha Noori AL-SADOON

# Supervisor Assist. Prof. Dr. Ebru SAATÇİ

This study was supported by Erciyes University Scientific Research Projects Unit under the code of FYL-2018-8413

> January 2019 KAYSERI

# SCIENTIFIC ETHICS SUITABILITY

i

I declare that all information in this work was obtained in accordance with academic and ethical rules. All results and materials that not been at the essence of this work are also transferred and expressed by giving reference as required by these rules and behavior.

Mahmood Taha Noori AL-SADOON

# SUITABILITY FOR GUIDE

The M.Sc. thesis entitled "Characterization of HRP-based Amperometric Biosensor by Using Screen printed electrodes" has been prepared in accordance with Erciyes University School of Natural and Applied Sciences Thesis Preparation and Writing Guide.

Student Mahmood Taha Noori Al-SADOON

Supervisor Asist. Prof. Dr. Ebru SAATÇİ

N.A N. Auguldung Head of the Department of Biology

Prof. Dr. Nusret AYYILDIZ

# ACCEPTANCE AND APPROVAL PAGE

This study entitled "Characterization of HRP-based Amperometric Biosensor by using Screen Printed Electrodes" prepared by Mahmood Taha Noori AL-Sadoon under the supervision of Assist. Prof. Dr. EBRU SAATÇİ was accepted by the jury as M.Sc. Thesis in Biology.

07/01 /2019

## JURY:

Supervisor : Assist. Prof. Dr. Ebru SAATÇİ

John Shut

Juror : Prof. Dr. Abdurrahman AYVAZ

Juror : Assist. Prof. Dr. Aysan ADAN

### APPROVAL

That the acceptance of this thesis has been approved by the decision of the Institute's Board of Directors with the 15/91/2019..... date and 2019/03-95. numbered decision.



Director of the Institute

## ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

My gratitude goes to my academic supervisor Dr. EBRU SAATÇİ for her valuable guidance throughout the study period and for her comments and support during the design of the experiment and to improve the final manuscript. I am particularly thankful and indebted to for her patience and support during my experiment. Thanks are also extended to the members of the Biology Department, College of Science, and Erciyes University.

Special thanks should be provided to Erciyes University Scientific Research Projects Unit for supporting our study.

For everything, Best praise to Allah, most merciful for helping me. A lot of love and respect to my parents and my brothers to they supported Prayed and encouraged me to strive towards my goal, and to my friends that have always encouraged and supported me in doing my work, I can very hardly thank the Turkish government to give us for all the help to completing our study by easily way as if we are in our country.

Mahmood Taha Noori AL-Sadoon

KAYSERİ, January 2019

## CHARACTERIZATION OF HRP-BASED AMPEROMETRIC BIOSENSOR BY USING SCREEN PRINTED ELECTRODES

### Mahmood Taha Noori AL-Sadoon

## Erciyes University, Graduate School of Natural and Applied Sciences M.Sc. Thesis, January 2019 Thesis SupervisorAssist. Prof. Dr. Ebru SAATÇİ

### ABSTRACT

Immunosensors are examples of highly specific biosensors with excellent selective properties based on antigen-antibody interaction. In electrochemical immunosensors, the resulting current is the result of a function of either the concentration of direct electroactive species or the production or consumption rates in the biocatalytic material. When compared to other methods, high precision is a good alternative because of its advantages such as wide linear range of use, high stability, fast response and economic advantages. In immunosensors, classical ELISA methods are adapted on the biosensor.

The most commonly used enzyme in immunosensors is horseradish peroxidase (HRP). Different substrates of HRP are used in amperometric measurements. The HRP substrate, 2,2'-Azinobis [3-ethylbenzothiazoline-6-sulfonic acid]-diammonium salt (ABTS), yields the oxidation and reduction peaks against the reciprocal voltammetry Ag/AgCl reference. Another HRP substrate, TMB (3,3)-5,5-Tetramethylbenzidine dihydrochloride) is used to determine the immobilized antigen concentration. The signal on the sensor generates an electroactive signal. Thus, it is used in the electrochemical determination by the amperometric biosensor.

Recently magnetic micro beads (MBs) are very attractive in the development and fabrication of sensors and biosensors for several applications. Screen-printing is one of the most promising approaches towards simple, rapid and inexpensive production of biosensors. The combination of these materials are very promising for the development of amperometric immunosensors.

In this study, conjugated enzyme (HRP) and its substrates (ABTS and TMB) were compared with amperometric measurements to understand their effects on immunosensor development. For this reason, avidin-HRP binded biotin-IgG antibodies were immobilized on protein G-coated magnetic beads. From that point onward, ABTS or TMB was added to MB mixture and a constant potential was applied to the system. Measurment are performed by using Dropsens 8x SPE carbon electrodes. For ABTS, the range of IgG antibody concentration was found between 5-360 ng / ml. For TMB, the IgG antibody linear standard curve was drawn and with the short biosensor detection time, the detection limit range was found between 0.1-20 ng / ml.

Keywords: Immunosensor, HRP, ABTS, TMB

## HRP TEMELLİ AMPEROMETRİK BİYOSENSÖRÜN BASKILI ELEKTROTLAR İLE KARAKTERİZASYONU

### Mahmood Taha Noori AL-Sadoon

## Erciyes Üniversitesi, Fen Bilimleri Enstitüsü Yüksek Lisans Tezi, Ocak 2019 Tez Danışmanı: Dr. Öğr. Üyesi. Ebru SAATÇİ

# ÖZET

İmmünosensörler, antijen-antikor etkileşimi temelinde yüksek seçici özelliklere sahip oldukça spesifik biyosensörlerin örnekleridir. Elektrokimyasal immünosensörlerde ortaya çıkan akım, doğrudan elektroaktif türlerin konsantrasyonunun veya biyokatalitik malzemedeki üretim veya tüketim oranlarının bir fonksiyonunun sonucu değerlendirilmektedir. Diğer yöntemlerle karşılaştırıldığında, yüksek hassasiyet, geniş kullanım alanı, yüksek stabilite, hızlı tepki ve ekonomik avantajlar gibi avantajlarından dolayı iyi bir çalışma metodudur. İmmünosensörlerde klasik ELISA yöntemleri biyosensöre uyarlanır.

İmmünosensörlerde en sık kullanılan işaretleme enzimi, yaban turpu peroksidazı'dır (HRP). Amperometrik ölçümlerde farklı HRP substratları kullanılmaktadır. HRP substratı, 2,2'-Azinobis [3-etilbenzotiyazolin-6-sülfonik asit] -diamonyum tuzu (ABTS), enzim aktivitesi sırasında, Ag / AgCl referansına karşı oksidasyon ve indirgeme tepkimeleri vermektedir. İmmobilize edilmiş antijen konsantrasyonunu belirlemek için başka bir HRP substratı olan, TMB (3,3) -5,5-Tetrametilbenzidin dihidroklorür) de kullanılmaktadır. Sensör elektroaktif bir sinyal üretmektedir. Bu yüzden amperometrik biyosensörlerde elektrokimyasal ölçüm amaçlı kullanılmaktadır.

Son zamanlarda manyetik mikro boncuklar (MB'ler), çeşitli uygulamalar için sensörlerin ve biyosensörlerin geliştirilmesinde ve üretilmesinde kullanılmaya başlamışlardır. Baskılı elektrotlar ise basit, hızlı ve ucuz biyosensör üretimine yönelik en umut verici yaklaşımlardan biridir. Bu malzemelerin kombinasyonu amperometrik immünosensörlerin gelişimi için çok umut vericidir.

Bu çalışmada, konjuge enzim (HRP) substratlarının (ABTS ve TMB), immünosensör geliştirilmesi üzerindeki etkilerini anlayabilmek için amperometrik ölçümlerle HRP

aktivitesi karşılaştırıldı. Bu nedenle, avidin-HRP bağlanmış biyotin-IgG antikorları protein G-kaplı manyetik boncuklar üzerine immobilize edildi. Bundan sonar, MB karışımına ABTS veya TMB eklendi ve sisteme sabit bir potansiyel uygulandı. Ölçme, Dropsens 8x SPE karbon elektrotlar kullanılarak gerçekleştirildi. ABTS için, IgG antikoru limit aralığı 5-360 ng/ml arasında bulundu. TMB için, IgG antikoru lineer standart eğrisi çizildi ve kısa biyosensör algılama süresi ile limit aralığı 0,1-20 ng / ml arasında bulundu.

Anahtar Kelimeler: İmmünosensör, HRP, ABTS, TMB



# CONTENTS

# CHARACTERIZATION OF HRP-BASED AMPEROMETRIC BIOSENSOR BY USING SCREEN PRINTED ELECTRODES

SCIENTIFIC ETHICS SUITABILITY	i
SUITABILITY FOR GUIDE	ii
APPROVAL	iii
ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS	iv
ABSTRACT	v
ÖZET	vii
CONTENTS	ix
LIST OF ABBREVIATIONS	xiii
LIST OF TABLES	xiv
LIST OF FIGURES	xv

INTRODUCTION	1
	······ 1

## **CHAPTER 1**

### **GENERAL INFORMATION**

1.1. Biosensor	3
1.2. Biosensor Classification	5
1.2.1. Electrochemical biosensors	6
1.2.2. Amperometric Biosensors	6
1.2.3. Potentiometric Biosensors	7
1.2.4. Conductometric Biosensors	7
1.2.5. Optical Biosensors	8
1.2.6. Colorimetric Biosensors	8
1.2.7. Piezoelectric Biosensors	8

1.2.8. Thermal Biosensors	8
1.3. Immunosensors	8
1.4. Enzyme-Linked Immunosorbent Assay (ELISA)	9
1.5. Types of ELISA	
1.5.1. Direct ELISA	
1.5.2. Indirect ELISA	
1.5.3. Immunometric/Sandwich ELISA	
1.5.4. Competitive ELISA	
1.6. Antibody-binding proteins	
1.7. Enzymatic labels used in immunosensors	
1.8. Horseradish Peroxidase	15
1.8.1. HRP Substrate Types	
1.8.2. ABTS 2,2-azino-bis(3-ethylbenzothiazoline-6sulfonate)	
1.8.3. TMB (3,3¢,5,5¢-Tetramethylbenzidine)	
1.9. Immobilization Methods	
1.10. Magnetic Beads	21
1.11. Screen-printed electrodes (SPEs)	
1.12. Performance Factors of Biosensors	

# **MATERIALS AND METHODS**

2.1. Materials	
2.1.1. Chemicals	26
2.1.2. Materials and Devices	26
2.2. Methods	27
2.2.1. ABTS Optimization Methods	29
2.2.1.1. Applied Potential Optimization	29
2.2.1.2. Biosensor Response Time Optimization	29

	2.2.1.3. Optimization of Magnetic Bead Concentration	30
	2.2.1.4. Optimization of biotinylated-IgG	30
	2.2.1.5. Optimization of Avidin-HRP concentration	30
	2.2.1.6. Optimization of ABTS and H <sub>2</sub> O <sub>2</sub> Concentrations	30
2.	2.2. TMB Optimization Methods	31
	2.2.2.1. Applied Potential Optimization	31
	2.2.1.2. Biosensor Response Time Optimization	31
	2.2.1.3. Optimization of TMB and H <sub>2</sub> O <sub>2</sub> Concentrations	31
	2.2.1.4. Optimization of Avidin-HRP concentration	31
	2.2.1.5. Optimization of Biotinylated-IgG	32

# RESULTS

3.1. HRP Substrate ABTS Results	33
3.1.1. Applied Potential Optimization	33
3.1.2. Biosensor Response Time Optimization	33
3.1.3. Optimization results of Magnetic Bead Concentration	34
3.1.4. Optimization of Avidin-HRP concentration	35
3.1.5. Optimization of ABTS and H <sub>2</sub> O <sub>2</sub> Concentrations	36
3.1.6. Optimization results of biotinylated-IgG conjugation	36
3.1.7. Amperometric chromatogram of IgG concentrations with ABTS	37
3.2. TMB Optimization Methods	38
3.2.1. Applied Potential Optimization	38
3.2.2. Biosensor Response Time Optimization	38
3.2.3. Optimization of TMB and H <sub>2</sub> O <sub>2</sub> Concentrations	39
3.2.4. Optimization of Avidin-HRP concentration	40
3.2.5. Optimization of biotinylated-IgG detection limits	40
3.3. Amperometric chromatogram of IgG concentrations with TMB	42

# DISCUSSION AND CONCLUSION

4.1. Discussion	
4.2. Conclusion	46
REFERENCES	47
CURRICULUM VITAE	58



# LIST OF ABBREVIATIONS

- **ABTS** : 2,2'-azino-bis (3-ethylbenzothiazoline-6-sulphonic acid.
- **ELISA** : Enzyme-linked immunosorbent assay.
- **HRP** : Horseradish peroxidase
- **MBs** : Magnetic Beads.
- **SPEs** : screen printed electrodes.
- **TMB** : 3,3',5,5'- Tetramethylbenzidine dihydrochloride.

# LIST OF TABLES

Table 2.1. Materialsanddevicesused in experiments	26
---	----



# LIST OF FIGURES

Figure 1.1.	Structure and working principle of biosensors
Figure 1.2.	A general scheme of an amperometric biosensor7
Figure 1.3.	Schematic representation of direct ELISA protocol
Figure 1.4.	Schematic representation of indirect ELISA protocol
Figure 1.5.	Schematic representation of sandwich ELISA protocol
Figure 1.6.	Schematic representation of a competitive ELISA protocol12
Figure 1.7.	Schematic representation of different immobilization strategies done
	in immunosensors
Figure 1.8.	Overall structure of the Fab/protein G binding. Protein G interacts
	with the constant domain of the heavy chain (CH1) of antibody15
Figure 1.9.	Reduction-oxidation cycle of HRP16
Figure 1.10.	Oxidation of ABTS byhydrogenperoxide is catalyzed by horse radish
	peroxidase (HRP) encapsulated in sol-gel silicaglass17
Figure 1.11.	Chemical structure of TMB and its oxidation products[56]19
Figure 1.12.	Methods used in immobilization of enzymes and other bioreceptors.
	A-Adsorption, B-Covalent Binding, C-Crosslinking, D-Capturing, E-
	Encapsulation
Figure 1.13.	Schematicre presentation of magnetic particles (A), activated with
	functional groups (B) and conjugated to biological molecules (C)
Figure 1.14.	1x and 8x Dropsens SPEs configurations
Figure 2.1.	Magnetic holder with magnetic beads
Figure 2.2.	Printed ECELISA system: Potantiostat, 8x electrode, connections
	and computer (with Dropview software)27
Figure 2.3.	Protocol design of developed HRP-dependent immunosensor28
Figure 3.1.	HRP activity reading time with ABTS as substrate
Figure 3.2.	Optimization graph of protein G coated magnetic beads
	concentration

Figure 3.3.	Avidin-HRP concentration optimization graph	.35
Figure 3.4.	ABTS and $H_2O_2$ concentration differences in current vs	
	concentration graph	.36
Figure 3.5.	Biotin-Ig G standart graph with ABTS as the substrate	.37
Figure 3.6.	Amperometric voltamogram (Current vs time)of different	
	concentrations of biotin-IgG (0,005-0,48 $\mu\text{g/ml})$ with ABTS	.37
Figure 3.7.	Hydrodynamic voltametry of TMB as substrate	.38
Figure 3.8.	HRP activity reading time with TMB as substrate.	.39
Figure 3.9.	TMB concentration differences in current vs concentration graph	.39
Figure 3.10	Avidin-HRP concentration optimization graph	.40
Figure 3.11.	The effect of Biotin-Ig G concentation (0,1-60ng/ml) on the activity	
	with ABTS as the substrate	.41
Figure 3.12.	Biotin-Ig G standart graph with TMB as the substrate	.41
Figure 3.13.	Amperometric chromatogram (Current vs time) of different	
	concentrations of biotin-IgG (0,1-20 ng/ml) with TMB	.42

## **INTRODUCTION**

Biosensors are newly developed special field which keeps on being an exceptional active region of actual research. They were characterized as gadgets that respond to chemical species in biological samples or biological components. They are now described as analytical devices composed of a biological recognition element, directly interfaced to a signal transducer, which together gives the concentration of targeted analyte or analytes. Therefore, the principle of a biosensor is the recognition of a target molecule or a specific event by a biological molecule on a transducer. A biosensor is depicted as "an optical biosensor for, an immuno-sensor for, an electrochemical genosensor for, and so on.

Electrochemical sensors are generally utilized because of their straightforwardness and scaling down to a gadget which is moderately simple. In addition, the investigation is quick, exceedingly delicate and requires minimal effort. Thus, electrochemical transducers are appropriate for the development of small and portable devices. They are used in many fields including food safety, green energy, bio-medical and environmental monitoring.

Electrochemical immunosensors are a decent contrasting option to traditional immunoassays. They utilize a biological componentsuch as, an Ab or antigen, immobilized on a transducer. They permit the perception and examination of the Abantigen association 'progressively', with or without the need for a name. Two primary configurations utilized for immunosensors are sandwich and competitive tests. It is significant that the strategy for immobilization type keeps up the solidness and movement of the biorecognition element.

Amperometry is one of the well-known electrochemical measurements, based on the measurement of the current intensity in the specific (defined) potential. In amperometric biosensors, the current intensity is a function of the concentration of the electroactive

species that is oxidized or reduced on the working electrode. By using a second electrode acting as a reference, the current intensity is used to determine the concentration of the species to be analyzed. Amperometric immunosensors depend on ELISA protocols.

ELISA (enzyme-linked immunosorbent assay) is a plate-based test procedure intended for recognizing and evaluating substances, such as, peptides, proteins, antibodies and hormones. In an ELISA, an antigen or an antibody is immobilized on a plate and after the complex formation between Ab and antigen, reading is done by enzyme labeled antibody. A detection enzyme or other tag can be connected specifically to the essential counter acting agent or presented through an optional immune response. It can likewise be connected to a protein, for example, streptavidin, which has an essential immune response with biotin. The most known detection enzymes are horseradish peroxidase (HRP) and alkaline phosphatase (AP). They have substrates (ABTS, TMB, OPD for HRP and p-NPP for AP) to get colored change for the detection of the analyte. The decision of substrate relies on the required test affectability and the instrumentation (spectrophotometer, fluorometer or luminometer).

Immunosensors are relatively related with ELISA tests. They include ag-ab interactions as well. This interaction is occurred on the transducer and a conjugated enzyme is used to obtain the biosensor signal, due to the electron transfer between oxidized substrate and reduced product.

In this study, the conjugated enzyme (HRP) substrates (ABTS and TMB) were compared with amperometric measurements to understand the effectiveness of both substrates on immunosensor production. For this purpose, avidin-HRP binded biotin-IgG antibodies were immobilized on protein G coated magnetic beads. After that, ABTS or TMB was added to the solution and a constant potential was applied to get the current change, due to the electron transfer between oxidized substrate and reduced product. All the measurements were done with Dropsens 8x electrodes.

## **GENERAL INFORMATION**

#### 1.1. Biosensor

The definition of a biosensor is given by the National Research Council (US National Academy of Sciences) [1].

a) It has a living organism or product (eg, an enzyme or an antibody) and

b) An indicator that identifies the product obtained by a transducer which is defined as a detection device that carries out recognition in the presence of a particular substance with a signal in the environment.

On a fundamental level, biosensors are receptor-transducer based apparatus which could be utilized for translating the biophysical or biochemical property of the medium. The most charming character of biosensors is identification of specific natural molecules in the medium [2]. Advancement of biosensors is still continuing. On account of their high affectability, straightforward utilization, quick reaction, and similarity with miniaturization, they are broadly used in clinical detections, nourishment quality control, ecological checking and environmental monitoring [3]. The most advantages of biosensor are requiring minimal effort and composed of simple apparatuses which allow them to miniaturize.

A biosensor is composed of two parts: a bioreceptor and a transducer. Bioreceptor recognizes the analyte of interest, while the transducer changes the biochemical, optical, thermal response to a quantifiable signal. The most important component in the biosensor is the biocomponent. These biocomponents must have a selective character that will bind a single substrate and will not bind to different substrates. Binding should be sensitive enough but must be reversible. There are basically three groups of

bioreceptors; biocatalytic receptors (enzymes), biinfinite receptors (antibodies) and hybrid receptors (DNA) [4,5]. Structure and working principle of biosensors are given in (Figur1.1.) [6,7].



Figure 1.1. Structure and working principle of biosensors [8].

Depending on the type of signal, biosensors are divided into four groups:-as optical, calorimetric, piezoelectric and electrochemical . Optical biosensors are based on the principle of measuring light absorbed or emitted after a biochemical reaction. In such a biosensor, light waves travel to detectors with optical fibers. The calorimetric biosensors determine the presence of a temperature-dependent analyte due to the biochemical reaction of the analyte with a suitable biocomponent. Piezoelectric biosensors work according to the electric dipole principle, which is subjected to a natural anisotropic crystalline mechanical stress. The analyte adsorption increases the crystalline mass and changes the basic oscillation frequency of the crystal. All these biosensors suffer from certain disadvantages.For example, optical biosensors are very sensitive, but not fuzzy. Thermal biosensors cannot be used in systems with very small temperature changes [9].

Electrochemical biosensors are the most widely used biosensors today. In term of usage, these biosensors are simple then the others. When a bio-interaction process occurs on electrochemical biosensors, an electrical signal is generated due to the electrochemical species. The signal can be measured by an electrochemical detector. These biosensors can be used in fuzzy environments and have very high sensitivity. They are small in size and inexpensiv [9].

#### **1.2. Biosensor Classification**

Biosensors can be classified by either the nature of the bioreceptor component or the guideline of activity of the transducer[10].

1. Bioreceptor classification

According to bioreceptor part, they can be characterized into three main groups such as biocatalytic, bioaffinity and hybrid receptors [2, 3, 13].

a) Biocatalytic receptors: Biocatalytic recognition elements (e.g. enzyme-containing systems, cells, microorganisms such as bacteria, eukaryotic cells, yeasts, organelles and some tissue fragments are used to develop the system [9,11].

b) Bioaffinity receptors: They show determinative interactions that convert a selected ligand into a fixed complex form through a thermodynamic path [12]. Biological components such as antibodies, nucleic acids, lectins, dyes, cell membrane receptors and other specific binding agents are bioaffinity receptors. The detection and measurement of hormones, drugs, viruses, tumor antigens, bacterial antigens and many other protein-like analytes are achieved in minimal concentrations by using immunological methods [13,14].

c) Hybrid receptors: Usually, different macromolecules are immobilized on the biosensor surface. The use of nucleic acid in biosensor applications as hybrid receptors is indicated. Macro molecular interactions such as protein-DNA, aptameroligonucleotides, and DNA\_RNA produce signals on the electrode surface. Uses of these sensors are applied to determine the DNA damage and the microorganisms by hybridizing the species with specific DNA sequence [11].

2. Transducer classification

According to transducer type, biosensors can be characterized into 5 main groups:

1) Chemical Biosensors

A chemical sensor is used to measure the amount of analyte in the sample directly. Such a sensor should ideally be able to operate continuously and reversibly without damaging the sample. Chemical sensors contain a signal transducer element coated with bioreceptor. The chemical changes resulting from bioreceptor-analyte interaction are converted into electrical signals by the signal converting element. The electrochemical biosensor is a simple system in which electrodes carrying one or more biological catalysts. Electrochemical biosensors can be used in qualitative and quantitative analysis of various gases, ions and biological

substances and to monitor the original systems. With the development of the technology, various chemical and biological substances, which have electroactive properties, have been detected easier, faster and more sensitive. With the classical electrochemistry, only sensors that determine the anions and cations can be measured, while the addition of biomaterials to the system allows the determination of many other substances [1].

#### **1.2.1. Electrochemical biosensors**

Electrochemical biosensors are the first and most widely used biosensors. They were in the form of enzyme electrodes developed to detect clinical glucose in the early stages, especially by monitoring the oxygen. Next, enzyme-linked immunoelectrochemical studies have been designed by Heinemann et al. (1992) to increase the sensitivity of electrochemical biosensors and other studies are concentrated in this direction [15].

#### **1.2.2.** Amperometric Biosensors

The amperometric conversion is based on the measurement of the change of current generated by the electroactive product due to the electrochemical oxidation or reduction of the electroactive species. In the working method, a reference electrode is made by applying a specific potential to the platinum, gold, graphene or carbon working electrode. The resulting current is the result of a function of either the concentration of direct electroactive species or the rate of production or consumption in the biocatalytic material [15,16,17].

According to other methods, high sensitivity is a good alternative because of its advantages such as wide linear range of use, high stability, rapid response and economic availability [18]. The first biosensor developed for the monitoring of glucose is an amperometric .A general amperometric biosensor design is given in Figure 1.2.



Figure 1.2. A general scheme of an amperometric biosensor [19].

Amperometric biosensors are very touchy and more suitable for large scale manufacturing than the potentiometric ones [20]. The working electrode of the amperometric biosensor is normally either a respectable metal or a screen-printed layer covered by the biorecognition segment [21]. The use of a potential between a reference and a working electrode empowers a current to be estimated at the point, when an electroactive analyte is oxidized or decreased, contingent upon the voltage at the counter electrode. The current (nA to  $\mu$ A) is identified with the rate of the electrochemical response that happens on the transducer [22,23].

### 1.2.3. Potentiometric Biosensors

Potentiometric biosensors are operated according to the ion selective electrode principle. The catalytic reaction of the biosensor can detect  $K^+$ ,  $Ca^{+2}$ ,  $Na^+$ ,  $H^+$  or  $NH_4$  ions[24].

#### **1.2.4.** Conductometric Biosensors

These biosensors measure the conductivity change between a pair of metal electrodes. Various enzyme reactions such as many membrane receptors and urease can be monitored by ion conductometric devices using micro-electrodes. Therefore, the sensitivity in the measurement is proportional to the conductivity in the sample solution. The prepared biosensors allow the monitoring of electronic conductivity, such as the redox potential or pH around the polymer matrix [25].

#### 1.2.5. Optical Biosensors

Optical biosensors are based on the evaluation of biocatalyst and target analyte with different optical principles and techniques such as absorbance, reflection, diffusion, luminescence and fluorescence. They are working by the lost area with the aim of detecting refractive index difference of light on the sensor [26,16].

### 1.2.6. Colorimetric Biosensors

In colorimetric biosensors, there is a system in which a chromogenic material is used to expose a color. Unlike optical recognition, a mechanical transducer is usually used with a naked eye. There are several trials that show fast and easily applicable environmental analyzes with the colorimetric based transducer mechanism for phenolic compounds and pesticides [27].

### 1.2.7. Piezoelectric Biosensors

Piezoelectric-based transducers are often administered in immunosensors, generated by the arrest of the antigen or antibodies to a crystal surface. The connection between these biological components and the analyte, the conversion of the monitored crystalline vibration to the signal is determined [15]. Normally, piezoceramics are utilized as actuators and polymer piezo films are utilized as detecting materials[28].

Numerous scientists have utilized piezoceramic sheet components as sensors in auxiliary frameworks [29] and furthermore in wellbeing observing applications [30]. The greater part of these applications depends on the relative extents of either the voltage or rate of progress by the sensor [29].

## 1.2.8. Thermal Biosensors

Biosensors with thermal transducers are based on the monitoring of energy difference in the form of heat in a chemical reaction, catalyzed by enzymes or microorganisms[13].

### **1.3. Immunosensors**

Immunosensors are the example of highly specific biosensors with excellent selective properties, based on antigen-antibody interactions. Antigens and antibodies can be used as the biological component for the determination of each other. They are devices that comprise both a biomolecular acknowledgment system, such as, antibody, its corresponding antigen, and a transducer. The interaction between the antigen and the antibody is produced a signal which is converted into an electrical signal by the transducer. Transducers recognize the adjustment in absorbance, fluorescence, refractive shift, mass electron or thermal changes. Immunosensors include electrochemical, optical, mass, and thermal structures as transducers [31,32].

Antibodies are used as bioreceptors since 1950s. They have been proven to have high sensitivity and selectivity. The most important feature of antibody-based biosensors is that the target can be used directly without the need for purification prior to detection [32].

Immunosensors are attractive in developing of quick and highly sensitive immunological response. Sensors are customary immunoassays. Generally, they are composed of enzyme linked immunosorbent assays (ELISAs) and electrochemical sensors [30].

Electrochemical ELISA, using enzyme-labeled antibodies, can be considered as the most common type of amperometric immunosensor. The immobilization of the biological recognition element (antibody) on the surface of the transducer is the most common configuration to developthebiosensor. However, it is also possible to design different immobilization carriers such as magnetic beads that can be placed on the electrode surface by the application of magnetic fields. Thus, the antibodies can be fixed to the surface of the magnetic beads. Antibody-antigen formation is more effective and faster than direct electrode immobilization when using microparticles[33,34].

By developing immunosensors, various analytes (pathogens, poisons, ecological contaminants, cancer biomarkers and food additives can be recognized and measured [35].

### 1.4. Enzyme-Linked Immunosorbent Assay (ELISA)

The methods called EIA are distinguished as homogeneous and heterogeneous. In homogenous technique, the enzyme is conjugated to a hapten. The basis of this technique is based on the onset of enzyme activity in which the enzyme is conjugated with the antibody. However, technique has a disadvantage having to use low molecular weight substances and being expensive[36].

In heterogeneous EIA, bound and non-reactive reagents are physically separated from each other by washing. Enzyme linked immunosorbent assay (ELISA) is an example of a heterogeneous EIA. In ELISA, an enzyme, conjugated to an antibody (or antigen), reacts with its substrate to form a colored product[36]. It is a biochemical procedure, used in immunology to distinguish the nearness of an antigen or an antibody [35].

Although ELISA is not a complex technique, many variables should be checked. Solid phase immobilization, washing processes, selection and activity of the enzymes and substrates are done to develop an ELISA test. Plastic is mostly used as the solid phase to form microtiter plates. Apart from polystyrene microtitration wells, plastic beads, ferrous beads and nitrocellulose membrane can also be used as solid materials [37].

The enzymes (peroxidase, alkaline phosphatase,  $\beta$ -galactosidase) used in ELISA are well-defined enzymes in terms of their kinetics and their degree of conjugation. They are capable of converting substrates into colored products. These colored products can be taught in the standard spectrophotometer. If  $\beta$ -galactosidase is used, it should be read in the fluorimeter. Substrates are usually nitrophenyl phosphate for alkaline phosphatase and, ABTS and TMB for HRP [37].

ELISA might be keep running in a subjective or quantitative protocol. Subjective protocol generally outcomes with a positive or negative result. The cutoff amongst positive and negative is dictated by the investigator and might be factual. In quantitative ELISA, the optical absorbance or fluorescent units is measured and calculate to find the real concentration of interested analyte [38].

### 1.5. Types of ELISA

#### 1.5.1.1. Direct ELISA

Direct ELISA was initially found by Perlman and Engvall (1971). The surface of the plate is directly covered with the antigen. An enzyme conjugated antibody is added in to wells. After washing step, the appropriate substrate of the enzyme is added and the color production is followed by a spectrophotometer (Figure 1.3). Absorbance signal is used for the calculation of the concentration of the analyte. This type is useful for the determination of high atomic weight antigens. It is thought to be the easiest type of

ELISA. Less progress is needed and faster than large-scale types of ELISA. Interaction of the secondary antibody is also eliminated [39].



Figure 1.3. Schematic representation of direct ELISA protocol [39]

## 1.5.2. Indirect ELISA

In this technique, the primary antibody is incubated with the antigen-covered wells. Next, an enzyme conjugated secondary antibody is added to the wells. Then a substrate is added to deliver a colored signal enhancement (Figure 1.4). This strategy is generally used to analyze disease, caused by microscopic organisms, infection, or a parasite [39].



Figure 1.4. Schematic representation of indirect ELISA protocol [39]

## 1.5.3. Immunometric/Sandwich ELISA

Immunometric or sandwich ELISA utilizes two antibodies particular to the antigen to catch in a "sandwich" organized protocol. Firstly, microtiter plate is covered with a primary antibody. After that antigen is added to the wells and finally an enzyme-labelled secondary antibody is added. After the chromogenic substrate addition, the colored product is followed by spectrophotometer (Figure 1.5) [39].



Figure 1.5. Schematic representation of sandwich ELISA protocol [39].

## 1.5.4. Competitive ELISA

In competitive enzyme immunoassay, sample antigen competes with an enzyme-labeled standard antigen to bind the primary antibody. Again, the chromogenic substrate addition, absorbance, coming from the colored product, is measured. Competitive ELISAs are developed for low molecular weight antigens under 10,000 Daltons, which cannot be detected by the other ELISA methods [39].



Figure 1.6. Schematic representation of a competitive ELISA protocol [39].

## 1.6. Antibody-binding proteins

Efficient immobilization of an antibody on the solid surface or a metal particle is an essential step in the preparation of immunosensors. A great variety of methods suitable for immobilization of antibodies has been described in the literature. Adsorption and chemical modification dependent on immobilization methods often suffer from random orientation and denaturation of immobilized antibodies, yielding poor reproducibility.

Due to these problems, recently antibody binding proteins are used for the conjugation of antibodies on the solid surfaces (electrodes) [40].

Orientation of surface immobilized capture antibodies plays a critical role in the performance of immunoassays. The sensitivity of immunosensors is dependent on capture direction of the antibodies, needs the antigen binding sites be directed toward the solution phase. Methods for improving antibody binding are including surface modification and design (with sections on surface treatments, three-dimensional substrates, self-assembled monolayers, and molecular imprinting, covalent attachment (including targeting amine, carboxyl, thiol and carbohydrates)), and (bio)affinity techniques (with sections on material conjugated with peptides, biotin-streptavidin interaction, DNA directed immobilization, Protein A and G, Fc binding peptides, aptamers, and metal affinity molecules) [41].

Protein A and G are well known Ab-binding proteins. These proteins bind particularly to Ab through antibodies non-antigenic (Fc) parts, which leave the antigen binding domain of the immobilized Ab accessible for antigens. Such Ab-binding proteins have been widely used to catch antibodies on biosensor surfaces (Figure 1.7).

Immunoassays have antibody-binding proteins for antibody immobilization regularly and exhibit higher sensing abilities compared to the other conventional methods. One of the major concerns associated with the method is the additional immobilization process for antibody-binding protein prior to antibody immobilization [42].



Figure 1.7. Schematic representation of different immobilization strategies done in immunosensors [42].

Protein G is a cell surface protein from which is an important member of IgG binding receptors on *Streptococcal* and *Staphylococcal* strains. It is well known that Protein G binds to Fc portion of IgG antibodies with its B1 domain. Although it has a high affinity to Fc domain, also it has affinity for Fab portion of antibodies. It is found that there is an interaction between secondary structural parts (outer  $\beta$ -strand) with protein G and Fab (Figure 1.8). These features of protein G allows purification of antibodies from various antibody containing mixtures [42,43].



Figure 1.8. Overall structure of the Fab/protein G binding. Protein G interacts with the constant domain of the heavy chain (CH1) of antibody [43].

### 1.7. Enzymatic labels used in immunosensors

Enzymatic biosensors are not just used to recognize following the concentration of substances of interest, in addition they are used to examine enzymatic activities. They are well known in ELISA kits and amperometric immunosensors.

Peroxidases are used in catalyzing the oxygenation of a variety of organic and inorganic substrates by hydrogen peroxide or related compounds. The most commonly used peroxidase is horseradish peroxidase (HRP), catalyzes the oxidation of several compounds, e.g., ferrocyanide, phenolic compounds, o- and phenylene diamines, iodide, ascorbic acid, etc. In amperometric HRP-based immunosensor, the oxidization reaction product is turning in to electrochemically reduced molecule at an applied potential substantially lower than the direct oxidation of hydrogen peroxide [44,45].

### 1.8. Horseradish Peroxidase

Horseradish Peroxidase is a metalloenzyme that exists in the root of the horseradish plant. There are an expansive number of peroxidase isoenzymes with the most well-known being type C. Horseradish peroxidase utilizes hydrogen peroxide to oxidize both organic and inorganic compounds [46]. Peroxidase has two metallic groups: one iron in the heme group and two calcium atoms. The heme group contains a flat structure with an iron atom that is firmly anchored in the middle of the porphyrin ring consisting of four pyroles. It has two open binding positions, one above and none down on the plane

of the heme group. The group contains histidine, located under the heme group. This site is open to hydrogen peroxide to attach during oxidation reduction reactions. An oxygen atom will be connected to this vacant site during activation.

The site of the hexadecimal atoms of the iron atom is the active site of the enzyme. During the interaction of the enzyme, the hydrogen peroxide bonds to the iron atom, results in the formation of eight surfaces around the iron atom. Other small atoms can also be connected to the distant site making the same octahedral (composition) [46].

Figure 1.9shows the five oxidation states of HRP. There are three different intermediate horseradish peroxidase compounds that form during reactions. The reduction of compound I to compound II, back to the rest state, is carried out by the reduction of substrates(phenols or aromatic amines) [47].



Figure 1.9. Reduction-oxidation cycle of HRP [47].

HRP is also the most widely used enzyme in the development of enzyme-based amperometric immunosensors. HRP-based immunosensors have easy availability in high purity and low cost. In order to reduce the reduction potential of  $H_2O_2$ , they are immobilized on electrodes to exhibit good specificity of enzyme reactions and high sensitivity of electrochemical transducer.

### 1.8.1. HRP Substrate Types

There are a few distinct sorts of HRP substrates. The kind of substrate utilized for identification relies upon the specific examine and method of location. Chromogenic HRP substrates become colored after reaction with HRP. Because of this, they are regularly used for ELISAs and other colorimetric measurements. Regularly utilized chromogenic HRP substrates are 3,3',5,5'- tetramethylbenzidine (TMB) and 2,2'-azino-di- [3-ethylbenzthiazoline-6-sulfonic acid] (ABTS). The choice of soluble chromogenic substrate depends on the requirements for assay sensitivity and the capabilities of the microplate reader [46].

## **1.8.2.** ABTS 2,2-azino-bis(3-ethylbenzothiazoline-6sulfonate)

ABTS gives a well-known peroxidase-catalyzed reaction, one-electron oxidation of ABTS in to the corresponding radical–cation (ABTS<sup>+</sup>). In the presence of excess of  $H_2O_2$ , peroxide are catalyzed oxidation of ABTS, lead not onlytoABTS<sup>+2</sup>, but also furtherrtoazodi cationABTS<sup>+2</sup>. ABTS<sup>+2</sup> is unstable in aqueous solution; its decomposition products are pale-yellow or colorless. Both chemically and enzymatically generated ABTS<sup>+2</sup>decomposes to the same five compounds in the mixture. These five products can be2+ (Figure 1.10) [48].



Figure 1.10. Oxidation of ABTS byhydrogenperoxide is catalyzed by horse radish peroxidase (HRP) encapsulated in sol-gel silicaglass [48].

ABTS is a good electron mediator that exhibits fast and effective electron transfer between the electrode and HRP. In the presence of  $H_2O_2$ , electrochemical oxidation of ABTS in solution takes place at an applied voltage (vs. Pt) to form ABTS<sup>+</sup> and ABTS<sup>+2</sup>. Oxidation and reduction peaks produced from ABTS electrochemical reaction are observed at different voltages (vs. Ag/AgCl) and generally the reduction peak is taken by the signal of the biosensor [49].

#### **1.8.3.** TMB (3,3¢,5,5¢-Tetramethylbenzidine)

TMB was presented by Bos et al. in 1981 as a chromogenic substrate for HRP-based detection systems[50]. TMB is neither mutagenic nor carcinogenic[50]. and is more sensitive than traditional than HRP substrates like O-phenylenediamine (OPD) and  $2,2\phi$ -azino-bis-(3-ethylbenzthiazoline ethylbenzthiazoline-6-sulfonic acid) (ABTS)[51]. TMB exhibited initial problems related to its stability and poor solubility in aqueous buffer solutions; in any case, a few details have been proposed to enhance the solubility and to increase the sensitivity of this substrate [52,53]. Hence, these days TMB is the mostly used chromogenic substrate in HRP-based ELISA test kits [54].

Thus the mechanism of oxidation of TMB by HRP is a notable procedure which is presented by Josephy et al [55]. Oxidation of TMB by HRP with  $H_2O_2$  first creates a blue-colored complex item, which turns into yellow product after the addition of sulfuric acid to the reaction media. This yellow product has been identified as a two-electron oxidation product (diimine), which is stable in acid solutions. It has a greatest absorbance peak at 450 nm and it is additionally electroactive, is allowing an electrochemical detection [53]. The oxidation of TMB in the presence of hydrogen peroxide is given by the following reaction scheme (Figure 1.11) [56].


Figure 1.11. Chemical structure of TMB and its oxidation products[56].

TMB is also a good substrate for electrochemical detection of low levels of HRP. Cation radical produced from TMB is measured by amperometric detection in a constant applied voltage. Change in the current, related with the concentration of analyte of interest, is measured as biosensor signal [57].

### **1.9. Immobilization Methods**

The process of connecting bioreceptors and transducers, are two important parts of biosensors, is called as immobilization. Immobilization is very powerful method for the re-usability and stabilization of the bioreceptor[58].Many effective techniques are used in the immobilization of biocomponents. The insolubility of the immobilized biocomponents allows them to be reused, controlled product formation and easy separation from the reaction. They also do not lose their efficiency during the reactions. Immobilization enables efficient use of biocomponents in food technology, biomedicine, biotechnology and analytical chemistry [59]. The most commonly used techniques arephysical adsorption, covalent bonding, cross-linking, capturing and microencapsulation (Figure 1.12).



Figure 1.12. Methods used in immobilization of enzymes and other bioreceptors. A-Adsorption, B-Covalent Binding, C-Crosslinking, D-Capturing, E-Encapsulation [60].

1- Adsorption: In the physical adsorption, the biomaterial is attached to the surface by hydrogen bonds, van der Waals, ionic and hydrophobic forces. Cellulose, silica gel, glass and collagen are some known adsorbents. This method is the oldest and easiest method [58].

2. Covalent Coupling: The bioreceptor is binding to the transducer surface at the end of the chemical reaction. When enzymes are used as bioreceptors, binding takes place directly by the covalent binding to a transducer, a pre-film or a layer-coated transducer. This method is done by using the functional groups on the enzyme. Immobilization should be carried out under optimum conditions such as room temperature, neutral PH. Method increases the biosensor resistance to changes in temperature, pH, ion intensity and stability [58].

3- Capturing: Biomolecules are trapped within the polymeric gel matrix. Polyacrylamide, starch, alginate, pectate, polyvinyl alcohol, polyvinyl chloride, polyacrylamide, cellulose acetate and silica gel are generally used polymers. The disadvantage of the method is the possibility of leakage during the use of biological species and the result of the loss of the event [61].

4- Cross-linking: Bifunctional or multifunctional reagents such as glutaraldehyde, hexamethylene diisocyanate, difluorodynidobenzene, disuccinylsuberate are used for

cross-linking. Method has some disadvantages. Biological material and the occurred activity on the surface of the immobilized in multilayer enzyme formations is adversely affected [61].

5- (Micro) Encapsulation: An immobilized membrane is used for immobilization of the biomaterial on the transducer. The close relationship between the biomaterial and the transducer makes the method more applicable and reliable among the other methods [62].

### 1.10. Magnetic Beads

Different materials are used for the preparation of electrode surfaces in biosensor applications[63]. Glass and other oxide surfaces are commonly used materials due to their favorable properties[64]. In addition, gold[65]. microporous gold, graphite[66]. glassy carbon[67]. and indium tin oxide are commonly used materials [51].

Nano and microparticles are submicron fragments made from organic or inorganic materials. Their size is usually between 1 micron and 1 nm[68]. Magnetic microparticles are used in the development of biosensors and electrochemical sensors due to their unique electronic and chemical properties. Different types of particles have been used for various electrochemical detection systems such as enzyme sensors, immunosensors and DNA sensors[69]. Generally, the metal particles have excellent conductivity and catalytic properties, making them suitable for increasing the electron transfer between the redox centers of the enzyme and the electrode surfaces. The basic functions of the particles can be summarized as follows:

- 1- To facilitate immobilization of biomolecules (mostly oxide metallic particles)
- 2- Catalysis of electrochemical reactions
- 3- Improving electron transfer over increased surface area
- 4- Labeling of biomolecules

Magnetic beads are well-fixed materials, showing super magnetism [70,71]. Because of these properties, they are used in many different applications [72,73,74].

Recently their use in biotechnology has become very popular. Some advantages of immobilization of biocomponent on magnetic magnetic beads are:

- 1- They provide highly specificity surface area for more biocomponent binding.
- 2- They provide less contamination and low weight transfer resistance [75].

The most advantage of magnetic beads in biological applications are immobilization of biomolecules in an easy way [76]. For this purpose, the surface layer is designed to contain suitable bonding groups. Antibodies, nucleic acids and affinity reagents (eg streptavidin) can be conjugated with modified magnetic beads, covered with active groups such as carboxyl, amine, thiol or carbonyl. Abiotic receptors such as macrocyclic ligands, cryptaners or calixarenes may also bind in the same manner. The receptor interacts with the target analyte attached to the magnetic particles. Unbound analytes are then easily washed off and removed. The presence of the target in the detection layer is shown in the separated magnetic field induced by the particles. For example, in the immunosensor-based sandwich immunoassay model, the antibody binds to the magnetic bead bearing the different ligands and the antigen is bound to the specific region of the antibody (Figure 1.13) [77].



Figure 1.13. Schematicre presentation of magnetic particles (A), activated with functional groups (B) and conjugated to biological molecules (C) [77].

#### **1.11. Screen-printed electrodes (SPEs)**

Today scaling down is an obvious pattern of Analytical Chemistry. In the field of electroanalysis, the interfacial nature of measurements supports the fabrication of miniaturized analytical devices. In this circumstance, thin and thick-film technology is an awesome utility. In thick film technology, one of the well-known methods is screen-printing (SP), generally done for the large-scale manufacturing of expendable electrochemical sensors [78].

First investigations on thick-layer graphite disposable electrodes (called GDEs) are starting from 1995. Over the past twenty years, the screen printing of electrodes (SPE) and sensors is a major branch of electrochemical research, with hundreds of documents being published which refer to the technique [79].SPEs are portrayed for various applications, for example, amperometric detection, depends on peroxidase-based redox reaction coupling [79].

SPEs are electrodes produced by printing different conductive inks on various types of ceramic surfaces or insulating plastics [80]. In a small strip, the working electrode, the reference electrode and the auxiliary electrode are arranged around a common center (Figure 1.14) [81]. The auxiliary electrode operates as a cathode when the working electrode is operated as an anode with an opposite response. The auxiliary electrode is usually produced from electrochemically inert materials such as gold, platinum or carbon [82]. The reference electrode has two common types, Ag/AgCl and Hg<sub>2</sub>Cl<sub>2</sub> electrode [82]. Materials such as gold, silver or carbon are also used in working electrode for the construction of SPEs in analysis and detection of various analytes [83]. Graphite materials are preferred in the construction of reference and working electrodes due to low cost and simple technological production [84].



Figure 1.14. 1x and 8x Dropsens SPEs configurations [85].

The working electrode is where the reaction takes place and the immobilized bioactive layer is present. The density of the electroactive species oxidized or reduced on the working electrode is defined as the current density. Current amountis used for determination the concentration of the respective species in amperometric detection methods [86,87].

SPEs are widely used in the development of amperometric biosensors. Because they are cheap and can be produced on large scales and structure of SPEs can potentially reduce the risk of contamination in single-use sensors and prevent loss of sensitivity [82]. In our study, we used 8x multiple Dropsens SPEs, which have typical electrochemical cell configuration. They are suitable for developing micro-volumes and design specific sensors. Also, they are very useful in the simultaneous detection of multiple analyzes.

### **1.12. Performance Factors of Biosensors**

**Stability:** The length of shelf life of the biosensor is expressed by its stability. The longevity of a biosensor indicates the feasibility of working with the same material. This offers advantages in terms of cost and labor. In the case of enzyme sensors, the situation should be evaluated in terms of both sensor and biocomponent stability. When looking at the stability of the enzyme sensor, parameters such as the source of the enzyme, the level of purity and the immobilization method are important. Working in environment with lower temperatures increases the shelf life of the biosensor if it meets the requirements for working conditions [88,62].

**Selectivity:** Selectivity is the measure of detection without being affected by other species in the sample matrix. Interferences with pH, biocatalyst and sensor are effective in the selectivity of a biosensor. Amperometric sensors are more selective than other electrochemical sensors [89].

**Repeatability:** A series of test results over a period of time indicate the compatibility of the results [90]. Repeatability is also a measure of ordinary or unknown errors. Variance, variance coefficient and standard deviation are used in the calculation [91].

**Working Range:** The linear study range is obtained by transferring the analyte concentration of the biosensor to the difference in the electrode-response and it is linear to a certain analyte concentration. This range covers the range from the detection limit

to the linearity limit[90]. In potentiometric enzyme sensors, the calibration graph is obtained by plotting between the logarithm of the product concentration and it's potential. In amperometric enzyme sensors, linear graphs are obtained between the substrate or product concentration and the current. All graphics are also included in the Michaelis-Menten equation[62].

**Response Time:** It is the time that elapsed from the time of contact with the medium to be analyzed [88]. The response time differs in biosensors from a few seconds to minutes. While the values up to 5 minutes are accepted, 10 minutes is seen quite long [62].

**Other Factors:** Cost is one of the important factors affecting the performance of a biosensor. The costing the construction of a biosensor and the expenses of the study are expressed as total cost. The fact that analysis costs are less than other analytical methods is an important factor in the availability of the biosensor. However, having features such as not requiring pre-preparation can cause cost to be in the background when the sampling is dangerous. The transport of the biosensor to be used is particularly important in some special areas such as the environment [89].

In this thesis, HRP substrates (ABTS and TMB) were compared with an immune system. The reduction and oxidation potentials in the presence of  $H_2O_2$  were studied by an amperometric biosensor. In order to understand the best substrate, avidin-HRP conjugated IgG immobilized protein G-magnetic beads were put on a carbon-based SPE and a constant potential was applied to the system. According to HRP concentration, change in the current was detected as the signal of the biosensor.

# **CHAPTER 2**

## **MATERIALS AND METHODS**

### 2.1. Materials

## 2.1.1. Chemicals

Chemicals used in study are fromMerck, Aldrich, Fluka, Sigma, Abcam, Abnova, eBioscience, MiliporeAmicon, Dynabeadsand Thermo in analyticalgrades.

## 2.1.2. Materials and Devices

Thematerialsanddevices are given in Table 2.1, Figure 2.1 and Figure 2.2.

Table 2.1. Materialsanddevicesused in experiments.

Dropsens–DRP-Cast8X
Dropsens-DRP-Cast96x
Dropsens-8x potentiostat
Magnetic holder
Vortex mixer-Labnet İnternational, Inc.
pH meter-Mettler Toledo
Hotplate& Stirrer-HSD 180 MTOPS
Millipore distilled water supplier-Q-POD-Lod No: F4CA33864
Working buffer powder (Phosphate buffer, NaCl-0.138M; KCl-0.0027M; pH 7.4
Protein G coated magnetic beads (invitrogen)
Biotin -labeled affinity purified ntibody to Rabbit IgG (H+L)
Super Aqua Blue ELISA Substrate (ABTS)
3,3',5,5'-Tetramethylbenzidine (TMB)



Figure 2.1. Magnetic holder with magnetic beads.



Figure 2.2. Printed ECELISA system: Potantiostat, 8x electrode, connections and computer (with Dropview software)

## 2.2. Methods

Amperometry is one of the electrochemical methods in electrochemical biosensors which can be combined with ELISA techniques. The detection is based on the measurement of a steady-statecurrent in an electrolytic cell which is due to the oxidation or reduction of the analytspecies. In the presence of an applied potential, the current change from the oxidation or reduction of reactants or products is measured on a working electrode and the signal will depend on the concentration of analyte in solution. When we combine the method with a well-known immunological method (ELISA), we are getting a very sensitive and specific interaction for the determination of analyte of interest (antigen) by using specific antibodies as a biorecognition element. Generally, in a common ELISA test, enzymatic labels are used as the final step to get an absorbance from a colored product. In electrochemical immunosensors, the most common enzymatic label is horseradish peroxidase (HRP) which is also used in common ELISA tests. Our experimental design depends on a similar HRP dependent electrochemical immunosensor, explained at below. General scheme of the experimental protocol was given in figure 2.3.



Figure 2.3. Protocol design of developed HRP-dependent immunosensor.

In this study, protein G-coated magnetic beads were used for conjugation of biotincoated Ig G. Avidin-labeled HRP was conjugated with Ig G. After all these steps, HRP immobilized MBs and HRP substrates, ABTS and TMB were put on the carbon-based SPE. A constant potential was applied to the system via a multichannel potentiostat. Current change was followed by Dropview software. Working buffer was 0.01 M PBS at pH 7.4.

Working procedure in general:

### Step1. Magnetic bead preparation

From 30 mg/ml MB stock, 1,5 mg/ml protein G-coated MBs were prepared according to MB protocol. During this step, MBs were washed with working buffer (0.01M phosphate buffered saline, NaCl – 0.138M, KCl – 0.0027M, Tween 0.05%, pH 7.4 at  $25^{\circ}$ C) for three times on magnetic holder.

Step 2. Biotinylated IgG with avidin-HRP binding on protein G-MBs

Biotinylated IgG and Avidin-HRP were added into MBs and mixture was washed with working buffer on magnetic holder after 45 min incubation. Conjugated MBs were collected by using magnetic holder. Assuming that, IgG was bound on protein G from its Fab portion.

#### Step 3. Substrate addition

After the conjugation step, HRP bonded magnetic beads were put on 8x Dropsens SPEs and optimized electroactive substrate of HRP (ABTS or TMB) was added in MBs mixture on 8x electrodes by completing the total volume to  $20 \mu l$ .

### Step 4. Working potential application

A constant voltage was applied to system by using multichannel potentiostat and difference in the current (nA) was screened on a computer with Drop Views software. Current change was recorded and accepted as the biosensor signal.

### 2.2.1. ABTS Optimization Methods

### 2.2.1.1. Applied Potential Optimization

In order to find the system application voltage, amperometric measurements were done at 150mV application potential. This voltage was chosenaccording to Ferak (2017) results [92]. The amount of MB and biotin-coated Ig G was used as 0.48 mg/ml and 0.24  $\mu$ g/ml, respectively. 3.8 mmol / 1 ABTS + 1.46 mmol / 1 H2O2, and 1/50 diluted HRP were in the reaction mixture. Readings were performed after 20 min incubation.

## 2.2.1.2. Biosensor Response Time Optimization

Activity readings were done at 10, 20\_ and 30\_min. Antibody, MB and avidin-HRP concentrations were 0.24  $\mu$ g/ml, 0.48 mg/ml and 1/50 dilution, respectively. The substrate concentration was 3.8 mmol / 1 ABTS + 1.46 mmol / 1 H<sub>2</sub>O<sub>2</sub>. The application potential was 150 mV.

#### 2.2.1.3. Optimization of Magnetic Bead Concentration

The effect of protein G-coated MB concentration was performed by adding different amounts of MBs into mixture. For this purpose, MBs at 0,06, 0,12, 0,24, 0,48 and 0,64mg / ml concentrations were put into mixture. The amount of biotin-coated Ig G was 0.24  $\mu$ g/ml. 3.8 mmol / 1 ABTS + 1.46 mmol / 1 H<sub>2</sub>O<sub>2</sub> and 1/50 diluted avidin-HRP were in the reaction mixture. Application potential was 150 mV and readings were performed after 20 min incubation.

#### 2.2.1.4. Optimization of biotinylated-IgG

Different IgG concentrations (0,005, 0,02, 0,06, 0,12, 0,24, 0,36, 0,48  $\mu$ g/ml) were added into the MB mixture. MBs and avidin-HRP concentrations in the measurements was 0,48 mg/ml and 1/50 dilution, respectively. 3.8 mmol / 1 ABTS + 1.46 mmol / 1 H<sub>2</sub>O<sub>2</sub>were put on the reading mixture. Application potential was 150 mV and readings were performed after 20 min incubation.

### 2.2.1.5. Optimization of Avidin-HRP concentration

Different avidin-HRP concentrations (1/50, 1/100, 1/200, 1/300 dilutions) were added into the MB mixture. MBs and biotin-coated Ig G concentrations in the measurements were 0,48 mg/ml and 0.24  $\mu$ g/ml, respectively. 3.8 mmol / 1 ABTS + 1.46 mmol / 1 H<sub>2</sub>O<sub>2</sub> were put into the reaction mixture. Application potential was 150 mV and readings were performed after 20 min incubation.

### 2.2.1.6. Optimization of ABTS and H<sub>2</sub>O<sub>2</sub> Concentrations

For this purpose, different concentrations of ABTS and  $H_2O_2(0.76 \text{ and } 0.292 \text{ mmol/l} (1/5 \text{ dilution})$ , 1.9 and 0.73 mmol/L (1/2 dilution) and 3.8 and 1.46 mmol/L (undiluted)) were prepared as HRP substrates. MBs and biotin-coated Ig G concentrations in the measurements were 0,48 mg/ml and 0.24 µg/ml, respectively. Application potential was 150 mV and readings were performed after 20 min incubation.

### 2.2.2. TMB Optimization Methods

### 2.2.2.1. Applied Potential Optimization

In order to find the system application voltage, amperometric measurements were done at 50, 100, 150 and 250mV application potential. The amount of MB and biotin-Ig G was used as 0.48mg/ml and 24 ng/ml, respectively. 0.4 mg/ml TMB and 0,02%  $H_2O_2$  and 1/50 diluted HRP were in the reaction mixture. Readings were performed after 5min incubation.

#### 2.2.1.2. Biosensor Response Time Optimization

Activity readings were done at 5, 10, 15\_and 20\_min. Antibody, MB and avidin-HRP concentrations were 24 ng/ml, 0.48 mg/ml and 1/50 dilution, respectively. Substrate concentration was 0.4 mg/ml TMB and 0,02%  $H_2O_2$ . The application potential was 150 mV.

## 2.2.1.3. Optimization of TMB and H<sub>2</sub>O<sub>2</sub> Concentrations

For this purpose, different concentrations of TMB and  $H_2O_2(0.08 \text{ mg/ml} \text{ TMB} \text{ and} 0,004\% H_2O_2$  (1/5 dilution), 0.2 mg/ml TMB and 0,01%  $H_2O_2$  (1/2 dilution) and 0.4 mg/ml TMB and 0,02%  $H_2O_2$  (undiluted)) were prepared as HRP substrates. MBs and biotin-IgG concentrations in the measurements were 0,48 mg/ml and 24 ng/ml, respectively. Application potential was 150 mV and readings were performed after 5 min incubation.

### 2.2.1.4. Optimization of Avidin-HRP concentration

Different avidin-HRP concentrations (1/25, 1/50, 1/100, 1/200 dilutions) were added into the MB mixture. MBs and biotin-coated Ig G concentrations in the measurements were 0,48 mg/ml and 24 ng/ml, respectively. Substrate concentration was 0.4 mg/ml TMB and 0,02%H<sub>2</sub>O<sub>2</sub>. Application potential was 150 mV and readings were performed after 5 min incubation.

## 2.2.1.5. Optimization of Biotinylated-IgG

Different IgG concentrations (0,05, 0,01, 0,5, 1, 5, 10, 20, 40, 60 ng/ml) were added into the MB mixture. MBs and avidin-HRP concentrations in the measurements was 0,48 mg/ml and 1/50 dilution, respectively. Substrate concentration was 0.4 mg/ml TMB and 0,02%  $H_2O_2$ . Application potential was 150 mV and readings were performed after 5 min incubation.



## **CHAPTER 3**

## RESULTS

In this study, HRP substrates ABTS and TMB dependent activity studies were done by Printed-ECELISA device. In this context, electrochemical measurement was made by enzymatic signals, HRP. The protocol was based on the protein G-IgG and avidin-biotin interactions and ECELISA method was developed over MB and SPEs.

The signals received from ABTS and TMB were compared for the substrate sensitivity and detection limits of the newly established system. The conditions were first determined by direct immune measurements. By using 8x electrode screen printed carbon electrochemical electrodes (8xSPCE) as measurement system, results were evaluated and enzyme-based immunosensor design was completed.

The biosensor design was made for the optimization of last step of immunosensors (enzymatic labels) by conjugation of HRP to MBs.

## **3.1. HRP Substrate ABTS Results**

### **3.1.1. Applied Potential Optimization**

Applied potential was chosen from the latest work of the study group optimization results. Ferak (2017). found that two different oxidation and one reduction peak potential according to the cyclic voltammetry voltamogram. The potentials were found as 0.340 (I), 0.738 (II) and -0.294 (III) mV, respectively. The system potential was chooses as 150 mV[92].

### 3.1.2. Biosensor Response Time Optimization

Activity readings were done at 10, 20\_ and 30\_min. Antibody, MB and avidin-HRP concentrations were 0.24  $\mu$ g/ml, 0.48 mg/ml and 1/50 dilution, respectively. The

substrate concentration was 3.8 mmol / 1 ABTS + 1.46 mmol / 1  $H_2O_2$ . The application potential was 150 mV.

Under optimized conditions above, the optimum reaction time with the substrate of the HRP, ABTS, was determined. Even though the change in the current during time was increased, 20 min reading time of the enzyme with ABTS were considered as the optimum reading time. The reason for this is that the nA change amounts obtained at 20 min were sufficient enough for the experimental results (Figure 3.1). Figure also gives the HRP dilution effect on activity reaction.



Figure 3.1. HRP activity reading time with ABTS as substrate.

### 3.1.3. Optimization results of Magnetic Bead Concentration

The effect of protein G-coated MB concentration was performed by adding different amounts of MBs into mixture. For this purpose, MBs at 0,06, 0,12, 0,24, 0,48 and 0,64 mg / ml concentrations were put into mixture. The amount of biotin-coated Ig G was  $0.24 \mu g/ml$ . 3.8 mmol / 1 ABTS + 1.46 mmol / 1 H<sub>2</sub>O<sub>2</sub> and 1/50 diluted avidin-HRP were in the reaction mixture. Application potential was 150 mV and readings were performed after 20 min incubation (Figure 3.2).



Figure 3.2. Optimization graph of protein G coated magnetic beads concentration.

According to results, 0,48 mg/ml MBs concentration was chosen as optimum amount for the biosensor measurements.

## 3.1.4. Optimization of Avidin-HRP concentration

Different avidin-HRP concentrations (1/50, 1/100, 1/200, 1/300 dilutions) were added into the MB mixture. MBs and biotin-coated Ig G concentrations in the measurements were 0,48 mg/ml and 0.24  $\mu$ g/ml, respectively. 3.8 mmol / 1 ABTS + 1.46 mmol / 1 H<sub>2</sub>O<sub>2</sub> were put into the reaction mixture. Application potential was 150 mV and readings were performed after 20 min incubation. (Figure 3.3)



Figure 3.3. Avidin-HRP concentration optimization graph

As it is seen on the graph, optimum avidin-HRP dilution was choosen as 1/50 due to the maximum current change.

### 3.1.5. Optimization of ABTS and H<sub>2</sub>O<sub>2</sub> Concentrations

For this purpose, different concentrations of ABTS and  $H_2O_2$  (0.76 and 0.292 mmol/l (1/5 dilution), 1.9 and 0.73 mmol/L (1/2 dilution) and 3.8 and 1.46 mmol/L (undiluted)) were prepared as HRP substrates. MBs and biotin-coated Ig G concentrations in the measurements were 0,48 mg/ml and 0.24 µg/ml, respectively. Application potential was 150 mV and readings were performed after 20 min incubation.

Maximum current change was obtained from undiluted ABTS and  $H_2O_2$  concentration (3.8 and 1.46 mmol/L). This was accepted as optimum amount. (Figure 3.4)



Figure 3.4. ABTS and H<sub>2</sub>O<sub>2</sub> concentration differences in current vs concentration graph

## 3.1.6. Optimization results of biotinylated-IgG conjugation

Different IgG concentrations (0,005, 0,02, 0,06, 0,12, 0,24, 0,36, 0,48  $\mu$ g/ml) were added into the MB mixture. MBs and avidin-HRP concentrations in the measurements was 0,48 mg/ml and 1/50 dilution, respectively. 3.8 mmol / 1 ABTS + 1.46 mmol / 1 H<sub>2</sub>O<sub>2</sub> were put on the reading mixture. Application potential was 150 mV and readings were performed after 20 min incubation (Figure 3.5)



Figure 3.5. Biotin-Ig G standart graph with ABTS as the substrate

As shown in the graph, the standard graph shows a hyperbolic curve. While the concentrations of antibodies were reduced during the study, this was unchanged. Therefore, the point at which the slope changes  $(0.24 \ \mu g / ml)$  was considered to be the optimum antibody amount.

### 3.1.7. Amperometric chromatogram of IgG concentrations with ABTS

Amperometric voltamograms of the biotin-IgG standard graph were given in Figure 3.6



Figure 3.6. Amperometric voltamogram (Current vs time)of different concentrations of biotin-IgG (0,005-0,48 µg/ml) with ABTS

### **3.2. TMB Optimization Methods**

## **3.2.1. Applied Potential Optimization**

In order to find the system application voltage, amperometric measurements were done at 50, 100, 150 and 250 mV application potential. The amount of MB and biotin-Ig G was used as 0.48 mg/ml and 24 ng/ml, respectively. 0.4 mg/ml TMB and 0,02%  $H_2O_2$ and 1/50 diluted HRP were in the reaction mixture. Readings were performed after 5 min incubation. In order to the maximum current change, applied voltage was chosen as 150 mV (Figure 3.7).



Figure 3.7. Hydrodynamic voltametry of TMB as substrate

### **3.2.2. Biosensor Response Time Optimization**

Activity readings were done at 5, 10, 15- and 20-min. Antibody, MB and avidin-HRP concentrations were 24 ng/ml, 0.48 mg/ml and 1/50 dilution, respectively. Substrate concentration was 0.4 mg/ml TMB and 0,02%  $H_2O_2$ . The application potential was 150 mV.

Under the optimized conditions above, the optimum enzymatic reaction time with HRP substrate TMB was determined. Because of the change in the current during time was decreased,5 min reading time of the enzyme with TMB were considered as the optimum reading time (Figure 3.8).



Figure 3.8. HRP activity reading time with TMB as substrate.

## 3.2.3. Optimization of TMB and H<sub>2</sub>O<sub>2</sub> Concentrations

For this purpose, different concentrations of TMB and  $H_2O_2$  (0.08 mg/ml TMB and 0,004%  $H_2O_2$  (1/5 dilution), 0.2 mg/ml TMB and 0,01%  $H_2O_2$  (1/2 dilution) and 0.4 mg/ml TMB and 0,02%  $H_2O_2$  (undiluted) were prepared as HRP substrates. MBs and biotin-coated Ig G concentrations in the measurements were 0,48 mg/ml and 24 ng/ml, respectively. Application potential was 150 mV and readings were performed after 5 min incubation.

Maximum current change was obtained from undiluted TMB and  $H_2O_2$  concentration (0.4 mg/ml TMB and 0,02%  $H_2O_2$ ). This was accepted as optimum amount. (Figure 3.9)



Figure 3.9. TMB concentration differences in current vs concentration graph

#### 3.2.4. Optimization of Avidin-HRP concentration

Different avidin-HRP concentrations (1/25, 1/50, 1/100, 1/200 dilutions) were added into the MB mixture. MBs and biotin-coated Ig G concentrations in the measurements were 0,48 mg/ml and 24 ng/ml, respectively. Substrate concentration was 0.4 mg/ml TMB and 0,02%  $H_2O_2$ . Application potential was 150 mV and readings were performed after 5 min incubation.

As it is seen on the graph, optimum avidin-HRP dilution was choosen as 1/50 due to the maximum current change. (Figure 3.10)



Figure 3.10 Avidin-HRP concentration optimization graph

## 3.2.5. Optimization of biotinylated-IgG detection limits

Different IgG concentrations (0,05, 0,01, 0,5, 1, 5, 10, 20, 40, 60 ng/ml) were added into the MB mixture. MBs and avidin-HRP concentrations in the measurements was 0,48 mg/ml and 1/50 dilution, respectively. Substrate concentration was 0.4 mg/ml TMB and 0,02%  $H_2O_2$ . Application potential was 150 mV and readings were performed after 5 min incubation.

As shown in Figure 3.11the standard graph shows a hyperbolic curve. Because of this, the concentrations of antibodies were reduced during the study and the linear standard graph was obtained from this reduction. 24 ng/mlwas considered to be the optimum antibody amount.



Figure 3.11. The effect of Biotin-Ig G concentation (0,1-60ng/ml) on the activity with ABTS as the substrate.



Figure 3.12. Biotin-Ig G standart graph with TMB as the substrate (0,1-20 ng/ml).

## 3.3. Amperometric chromatogram of IgG concentrations with TMB

Amperometric voltamograms of the biotin-IgG standard graph with TMBwere given in Figure 3.13



Figure 3. 13. Amperometric chromatogram (Current vs time) of different concentrations of biotin-IgG (0,1-20 ng/ml) with TMB

## **CHAPTER 4**

## **DISCUSSION AND CONCLUSION**

#### 4.1. Discussion

Immunosensors are based on interactions between an antibody and antigen on a transducer surface. Because of the strong binding between these molecules, they are highly selective and sensitive [89]. Immunosensors generally finished with enzyme activity detections, based on selective conjugated enzyme. Enzyme activity detection step is the last for the immunosensor design. Even antigen or antibody can be labeled with the selected enzyme. Enzyme activity measurement is performed after this step [54].

Immunosensors are also very useful tools for the development of electrochemical biosensors. Therefore, they can easily convert in to a portable sensor. Due to this property, they are generally disposable and can carry out in situ or automated detection [89]. Amperometric electrochemical detection has an excellent sensitivity and wide linear range. Detection method has attracted attention in recent years, with the development of electrochemical enzyme-based immunoassays [54].

Horseradish peroxidase (HRP) is the most commonly used enzyme label for amperometric immunoassays, has been studied for decades [54, 90]. The HRP labels are conventionally used in optical method-based measurements. Chromogenic substrates such as 3,3'5,5, -tetramethylbenzidine (TMB), 2'azino-bis-(3-ethylbenzothiazoline-6-sulfonic acid) (ABTS) generate a colored reaction product. These substrates achieve the detection limit ranging from 10–19 to 10–13 mol of HRP [90]. In conventional ELISA methods, researchers show that as a chromogenic substrate, TMB is more sensitive than ABTS. But it has some disadvantages, such as its

stability and poor solubility in aqueous buffer solutions. However, TMB is the most used in HRP-based commercially available ELISA test kits [91].

Oxidation of TMB by HRP/H<sub>2</sub>O<sub>2</sub> produces a blue-colored complex product. This is also electroactive thus allowing an electrochemical detection [93]. Common HRP substrates developed for electrochemical HRP-labeled bioassays are TMB and ABTS [90].

The crucial step in development of an electrochemical immunosensor is the selection of the most efficient immobilization of biomolecules onto the electrode surface. Nowadays, classical immobilization methods are left and instead of these, newly developed micro and nanomaterial technologies have been opened up due to the disadvantages of classical immobilization procedures. Classical ones affect the properties of the sensing surface itself or cause the electrode surface through nonspecific adsorptions. Micro technology is an advance technology to immobilize biocomponent on the surface of the working electrode in biomolecular detection. When it is combined with screen-printed electrode (SPEs) technology, it becomes more efficient, rapid, selective and sensitive for the determination of the target analyte [94]. SPEs can have carbon, gold or silver working electrodes. Carbon is the more reasonable electrode for studying with micro beads (MBs). Electrode has attractive properties such as a lower residual current leading to higher signal/noise responses and correspondingly lower detection limit. This combination allows the easy modification of the surface and reduces the sample mixture (only few microliters). Also, MBs are allowed us to make immobilization of biocomponent on a separate support[95,96]. In these cases, the electrode only acts as a measuring device. The only problem is that the recognition element is not in direct contact with the surface electrode. To avoid this, small equipment with magnetic parts is used for stabilization of the MBs on the surface of the SPE electrodes. By using this strategy, biosensor will get greater sensitivity and concentrating the MBs on the electrode surface for the final measurement[97,98,99].

A large number of biomolecules can be immobilized on the surface of each MB, because of their small size and spherical geometry. This improves the immunosensor type, method, sensitivity, short response time and use smaller volumes of solution on the working electrode surface[100,101,102]. Evaluation of electroanalytical

performances, the effectiveness of the combination is very useful for the modification and their potential use for electrochemical detection [103].

In this study, an amperometric biosensor based on immune measurement and based on HRP enzyme measurement was developed. With this sensor, different substrates of HRP, ABTS and TMB, were compared in terms of their characteristics. For this purpose, biosensor was developed with magnetic beads and SPE combination.

Many studies based on the selection of HRP substrate were selected according to the results obtained by colorimetric studies. If we compare our results with other amperometric biosensor studies, we see that our study is supported by other study results. At the same time, this study is the first study with the designed system. There is no study comparing two substrates with such a system at the same time.

In our thesis, HRP substrates ABTS and TMB independent activity studies were done by Printed-ECELISA device. In this context, electrochemical measurements were made for HRP activity determinations. The protocol was based on the protein G- biotinylated IgG and avidin-HRP interactions. ECELISA method was developed over MBs and SPEs. The signals received from ABTS and TMB were compared for the substrate sensitivity and detection limits of the newly established system. By using 8xSPCE as the measurement system, results were evaluated and enzyme-based immunosensor design was completed. The biosensor design was made for the optimization of the last step of immunosensors (enzymatic labels) with comparison of HRP substrates.

Our potentials for ABTS and TMB consistent with other work are studies[101,103,104,105]. Researchers applied working potential between 0,1 and 0,2 mV with similar systems on a carbon electrode. Our applied potential was 0,15 mV which stays between these potentials. Considering our results, we used to apply the same potential for ABTS and TMB. We showed that both of the substrate activities can be measured with the same potential.

Biosensor response was found as 5 min and 20 min for TMB and ABTS, respectively. These are also similar to other studies. Zor et al (2012). were found the response time as 25 min for ABTS[106]. and Bolado (2005). and Biscay (2014). were found the response time as 1 min for TMB[101,105].

When it comes to comparing our own results, TMB is more sensitive substrate than ABTS for HRP activity determinations. The reaction time was also significant, where this value was 5 min for TMB and 20 min for ABTS. Also, sensitivity was increased when we compare the IgG detection limit results. We found the detection limit as ng for TMB (0,1-20 ng/ml) and  $\mu$ g for ABTS (0,005-0,48  $\mu$ g/ml). As a result, it is shown that using TMB for HRP substrate is more convenient than ABTS usage in future studies.

### 4.2. Conclusion

In conclusion, HRP enzymatic conjugate, plays an important role in the development of immunosensor, was evaluated at the level of its substrates. In this respect, TMB has been found to be the more specific and faster reacting substrate of HRP than ABTS. Therefore, the usage of TMB as a substrate in the HRP-based immunosensor designs was considered more appropriate than ABTS. This allows us to design a better immunosensor than the others.

## REFERENCES

- Adams R.N., Electrochemistry at Solid Electrodes, New York, Decker, (1969).63.".
- C. Ming, J. X. Wang, X. W. Sun, and A. Wei, "This document is downloaded from DR-NTU, Nanyang Technological Author (s)," 2006.
- 3. M. Saleem, "Biosensors a promising future in measurements Biosensors a promising future in measurements," 2013.
- Shiu, S., Fraser, L., Ding, Y., & Tanner, J. (2018). Aptamer display on diverse DNA polyhedron supports. Molecules, 23(7), 1695.
- Saleem, M. (2013). Biosensors a promising future in measurements. In IOP Conference Series: Materials Science and Engineering 51 (1), IOP Publishing.
- Ibraheem, A., & Campbell, R. E. (2010). Designs and applications of fluorescent protein-based biosensors. Current opinion in chemical biology, 14(1), 30-36.
- Hinze, S. (1994). Bibliographical cartography of an emerging interdisciplinary discipline: The case of bioelectronics. Scientometrics, 29(3), 353-376.
- Velasco-Garcia, M. N., & Mottram, T. (2003). Biosensor technology addressing agricultural problems. Biosystems engineering, 84(1), 1-12.
- Gerard, M., Chaubey, A., & Malhotra, B. D. (2002). Application of conducting polymers to biosensors. Biosensors and bioelectronics, 17(5), 345-359.
- Palmer, A. E., Qin, Y., Park, J. G., & McCombs, J. E. (2011). Design and application of genetically encoded biosensors. Trends in biotechnology, 29(3), 144-152.
- Mehrvar, M., Bis, C., Scharer, J. M., Moo-Young, M., & Luong, J. H. (2000). Fiber-optic biosensors-trends and advances. Analytical sciences, 16(7), 677-692.

- Clark Jr, L. C., & Lyons, C. (1962). Electrode systems for continuous monitoring in cardiovascular surgery. Annals of the New York Academy of sciences, 102(1), 29-45.
- Thévenot, D. R., Toth, K., Durst, R. A., Wilson, G. S., 2001. Electrochemical biosensors: recommended definitions and classification. Biosensors and Bioelectronics, 16 (1): 121-131.
- Gürsoy, O., Kınık, Ö., & Kavas, G. (2002). Gıda güvenliği ve HACCP kapsamında süt teknolojisi açısından biyosensörlerin değerlendirilmesi. Dünya yayıncılık. GIDA Kasım, 62-68.
- 15. Li, Y., 2006. CIGR Handbook of Agricultural Engineering Volume VI Information Technology. *CIGR-The International Commission of Agricultural Engineering*. ASABE, pp. 52-93.
- Gimzewski J.K., Reed J., Teitelland M.A. and Malan P.G., "15 Immunological Biosensors," pp. 265–281, 2005.
- Thévenot, D. R., Toth, K., Durst, R. A., & Wilson, G. S. (2001). Electrochemical biosensors: recommended definitions and classification. Analytical Letters, 34(5), 635-659.
- Singh, S., Solanki, P. R., Pandey, M. K., & Malhotra, B. D. (2006). Covalent immobilization of cholesterol esterase and cholesterol oxidase on polyaniline films for application to cholesterol biosensor. Analytica Chimica Acta, 568(1-2), 126-132.
- Belluzo, M. S., Ribone, M. É., & Lagier, C. M. (2008). Assembling amperometric biosensors for clinical diagnostics. Sensors, 8(3), 1366-1399.
- Ghindilis, A. L., Atanasov, P., Wilkins, M., & Wilkins, E. (1998). Immunosensors: electrochemical sensing and other engineering approaches. Biosensors and Bioelectronics, 13(1), 113-131.
- Wang, J. (1999). Amperometric biosensors for clinical and therapeutic drug monitoring: a review. Journal of pharmaceutical and biomedical analysis, 19(1-2), 47-53.

- Erdem, A., Pabuccuoğlu, A., Meric, B., Kerman, K., Özsöz, M. (2000). Electrochemical biosensor based on horseradish peroxidase for the determination of oxidizable drugs. Turkish Journal of Medical Sciences, 30(4), 349-354.
- Mehrvar, M., & Abdi, M. (2004). Recent developments, characteristics, and potential applications of electrochemical biosensors. Analytical sciences, 20(8), 1113-1126.
- Chaplin, M. F. 2000. Biosensors. Molecular Biotechnology and Biotechnology. J. M. Walker and R. Rapley, Royal Society of Chemistry, 521-555.
- 25. Contractor AQ, Sureshkurnar, T.N., et all. 1994. 'Conducting polymer-based biosensors'. Electrochemica Acta, 39: 1321-1324.".
- Mulchandani, A., Mulchandani, P., Chen, W., 1998. Enzyme biosensor for determination of organophosphates. Field Analytical Chemistry and Technology, 2 (6): 363-369.".
- Şenyurt, Ö., 2008. Development of Paper Type Tyrosinase Biosensor. Biotechnology. Ankara, Middle East Technical University. Master of Science: 58.".
- Chopra, I. (1996, May). Review of current status of smart structures and integrated systems. In Smart Structures and Materials 1996: Smart Structures and Integrated Systems (Vol. 2717, pp. 20-63). International Society for Optics and Photonics..".
- Running, D. M., Ligon, J. B., & Miskioglu, I. (1999). from the SAGE Social Science Collections. All Rights Reserved. Journal of Composite Materials, 33(10), 928-940..".
- In Smart Structures and, "Samuel, P. D., & Pines, D. J. (1997, June). Health monitoring and damage detection of a rotorcraft planetary geartrain system using piezoelectric sensors. 3041:44-54.
- Malhotra, B. D., & Chaubey, A. (2003). Biosensors for clinical diagnostics industry. Sensors and Actuators B: Chemical, 91(1-3), 117-127.

- Otlu, B., 2011. Biyosensörler: biyoreseptör moleküller. 6th International Advanced Technologies Symposium (IATS'11). 16-18 Mayıs, Bildiriler Kitabı Sayfa: 5-7.
- Melli, L. 2011. Development of optical and electrochemical immunsensorsfort he diagnosis of Chagas disease. Thesis. Universidad Nacional de Gral. San Martin..
- Tiefenauer, L. X., Kossek, S., Padeste, C., & Thiébaud, P. (1997). Towards amperometric immunosensor devices. Biosensors and Bioelectronics, 12(3), 213-223.
- 35. Zhang, T. (2012). A nanostructured Fabry-Perot interferometer for label-free biodetection. Louisiana Tech University.
- Carter.J., M., 1996. Conjugation of Peptides to Carrier Proteins via Glutaraldehyde. The Protein Protocols Handbook, pp 679-687.
- K. Components et al., 'Peninsula Laboratories , LLC A Member of the Bachem Group Peptide Enzyme Immunoassay2014 (EIA),' Read, 5392, (650), 94070.
- Lequin, R. M. (2005). Enzyme immunoassay (EIA)/enzyme-linked immunosorbent assay (ELISA). Clinical chemistry, 51(12), 2415-2418.
- Morgan Mathieu, "What are the differences between ELISA assay types? Enzo Life Sciences." Online Available: http://www.enzolifesciences.com/sciencecenter/technotes/2017/april/what-are-the-differences-between-elisa-assay -types?/. Accessed: 17-Dec-2018..
- Kausaite-Minkstimiene, A., Ramanaviciene, A., Kirlyte, J., & Ramanavicius, A. (2010). Comparative study of random and oriented antibody immobilization techniques on the binding capacity of immunosensor. Analytical chemistry, 82(15), 6401-6408.
- Welch, N. G., Scoble, J. A., Muir, B. W., & Pigram, P. J. (2017). Orientation and characterization of immobilized antibodies for improved immunoassays. Biointerphases, 12(2), 02D301.
- Jung, Y., Jeong, J. Y., & Chung, B. H. (2008). Recent advances in immobilization methods of antibodies on solid supports. Analyst, 133(6), 697-701.

- Sloan, D. J., & Hellinga, H. W. (1999). Dissection of the protein G B1 domain binding site for human IgG Fc fragment. Protein science, 8(8), 1643-1648.
- Derrick, J. P., & Wigley, D. B. (1992). Crystal structure of a streptococcal protein G domain bound to an Fab fragment. Nature, 359(6397), 752.
- Erdem, A., Pabuccuoğlu, A., Meric, B., Kerman, K. ve Özsöz, M. (2000). Electrochemical biosensor based on horseradish peroxidase for the determination of oxidizable drugs. Turkish Journal of Medical Sciences, 30(4), 349-354.
- Bjerneld, E. J., Földes-Papp, Z., Käll, M., & Rigler, R. (2002). Single-molecule surface-enhanced Raman and fluorescence correlation spectroscopy of horseradish peroxidase. The Journal of Physical Chemistry B, 106(6), 1213-1218.
- 47. https://chem.libretexts.org/Textbook\_Maps/Biological\_Chemistry/Catalysts/ Case\_Studies/Horseradish\_Peroxidase. .
- Kadnikova, E. N., & Kostić, N. M. (2002). Oxidation of ABTS by hydrogen peroxide catalyzed by horseradish peroxidase encapsulated into sol-gel glass.: Effects of glass matrix on reactivity. Journal of Molecular Catalysis B: Enzymatic, 18(1-3), 39-48.
- Lebogang, L., Jantra, J., Hedström, M., & Mattiasson, B. (2017). Electrochemical flow-ELISA for rapid and sensitive determination of microcystin-LR using automated sequential injection system. Sensors, 17(7), 1639.
- 50. Bos, E. S., Van der Doelen, A. A., Rooy, N. V., & Schuurs, A. H. (1981). 3, 3', 5, 5'-Tetramethylbenzidine as an Ames test negative chromogen for horseradish peroxidase in enzyme-immunoassay. Journal of Immunoassay and Immunochemistry, 2(3-4), 187-204.
- Porstmann, T., & Kiessig, S. T. (1992). Enzyme immunoassay techniques an overview. Journal of immunological methods, 150(1-2), 5-21.
- Gallati, H., & Pracht, I. (1985). Peroxidase aus Meerrettich: Kinetische Studien und Optimierung der Peroxidase-Aktivitätsbestimmung mit den Substraten H2C2 und 3, 3', 5, 5'-Tetramethylbenzidin. Clinical Chemistry and Laboratory Medicine, 23(8), 453-460.

- Fanjul-Bolado, P., González-García, M. B., & Costa-García, A. (2005). Amperometric detection in TMB/HRP-based assays. Analytical and Bioanalytical chemistry, 382(2), 297-302.
- Marcus, R. A., & Sutin, N. (1985). Electron transfers in chemistry and biology. Biochimica et Biophysica Acta (BBA)-Reviews on Bioenergetics, 811(3), 265-322.
- Josephy, P. D., Eling, T., & Mason, R. P. (1982). The horseradish peroxidasecatalyzed oxidation of 3, 5, 3', 5'-tetramethylbenzidine. Free radical and charge-transfer complex intermediates. Journal of Biological Chemistry, 257(7), 3669-3675.

#### 56. http://genomics.unl.edu/RBC\_EDU/hp.html.

- Volpe, G., Draisci, R., Palleschi, G., & Compagnone, D. (1998). 3, 3', 5, 5'-Tetramethylbenzidine as electrochemical substrate for horseradish peroxidase based enzyme immunoassays. A comparative study. Analyst, 123(6), 1303-1307.
- Telefoncu, A. 1999. Biyosensörlere Genel Bakış. Biyokimya Lisansüstü Yaz Okulu Kitabı. Editör: Telefoncu A., 9-11.".
- Çelebi, S., İbibikcan, E., Kayahan, S. K., Yiĝitsoy, B., & Toppare, L. (2009). Immobilization of Invertase in Copolymer of 2, 5-Di (thiophen-2-yl)-1-p-Tolyl-1 H-Pyrrole with Pyrrole. Journal of Macromolecular Science®, Part A: Pure and Applied Chemistry, 46(8), 739-744.
- 60. Bisswanger, H. (2011). Practical Enzymology. Wiley-VCH, Weinheim.
- Collings, A. F., & Caruso, F. (1997). Biosensors: recent advances. Reports on Progress in Physics, 60(11), 1397.
- Eggins, B.R. 1996. Biosensors: an introduction. John Wiley&Sons and B.G. Toubner.
- Grieshaber, D., MacKenzie, R., Voeroes, J., & Reimhult, E. (2008). Electrochemical biosensors-sensor principles and architectures. Sensors, 8(3), 1400-1458.

- Pavlickova, P., Schneider, E. M., & Hug, H. (2004). Advances in recombinant antibody microarrays. Clinica Chimica Acta, 343(1-2), 17-35.
- 65. Song, Y., Wang, L., Ren, C., Zhu, G., & Li, Z. (2006). A novel hydrogen peroxide sensor based on horseradish peroxidase immobilized in DNA films on a gold electrode. Sensors and Actuators B: Chemical, 114(2), 1001-1006.
- 66. Salimi, A., Compton, R. G., & Hallaj, R. (2004). Glucose biosensor prepared by glucose oxidase encapsulated sol-gel and carbon-nanotube-modified basal plane pyrolytic graphite electrode. Analytical biochemistry, 333(1), 49-56.
- D O'Neill, R., Chang, S. C., Lowry, J. P., & McNeil, C. J. (2004). Comparisons of platinum, gold, palladium and glassy carbon as electrode materials in the design of biosensors for glutamate. Biosensors and Bioelectronics, 19(11), 1521-1528.
- Schrand, A. M., Rahman, M. F., Hussain, S. M., Schlager, J. J., Smith, D. A., & Syed, A. F. (2010). Metal-based nanoparticles and their toxicity assessment.
   Wiley interdisciplinary reviews: Nanomedicine and Nanobiotechnology, 2(5), 544-568.
- Steckel, J. S., Snee, P., Coe-Sullivan, S., Zimmer, J. P., Halpert, J. E., Anikeeva,
  P., Bawendi, M. G. (2006). Color-saturated green-emitting QD-LEDs.
  Angewandte Chemie International Edition, 45(35), 5796-5799.
- Hyeon, T. (2003). Chemical synthesis of magnetic nanoparticles. Chemical Communications, (8), 927-934.
- Peng, R., Zhang, W., Ran, Q., Liang, C., Jing, L., Ye, S., & Xian, Y. (2011). Magnetically switchable bioelectrocatalytic system based on ferrocene grafted iron oxide nanoparticles. Langmuir, 27(6), 2910-2916.
- Chou, S. W., Shau, Y. H., Wu, P. C., Yang, Y. S., Shieh, D. B., & Chen, C. C. (2010). In vitro and in vivo studies of FePt nanoparticles for dual modal CT/MRI molecular imaging. Journal of the American Chemical Society, 132(38), 13270-13278.

- 73. Shi, X., Wang, S. H., Swanson, S. D., Ge, S., Cao, Z., Van Antwerp, M. E., ... & Baker Jr, J. R. (2008). Dendrimer-functionalized shell-crosslinked iron oxide nanoparticles for in-vivo magnetic resonance imaging of tumors. Advanced Materials, 20(9), 1671-1678.
- 74. Taboada, E., Solanas, R., Rodríguez, E., Weissleder, R., & Roig, A. (2009). Supercritical-fluid-assisted one-pot synthesis of biocompatible core (γ-Fe2O3)/shell (SiO2) nanoparticles as high relaxivity T2-contrast agents for magnetic resonance imaging. Advanced Functional Materials, 19(14), 2319-2324.
- Gardimalla, H. M., Mandal, D., Stevens, P. D., Yen, M., & Gao, Y. (2005). Superparamagnetic nanoparticle-supported enzymatic resolution of racemic carboxylates. Chemical Communications, (35), 4432-4434.
- 76. Thode, C. J., & Williams, M. E. (2007). Approaches to the Biofunctionalization of Spherical and Anisotropic Iron Oxide Nanomaterials. Nanotechnologies for the Life Sciences: Online.
- 77. Susana, Li'ebana, Delfina Brand (2014). Salvador Alegret and Mar'? a Isabel Pividori 'Electro chemical immuno sensors, geno sensors and phago sensors for Salmonella detection' Anal. Methods, 6, 8858.".
- Hernández-Santos, D., Díaz-González, M., González-García, M. B., & Costa-García, A. (2004). Enzymatic genosensor on streptavidin-modified screen-printed carbon electrodes. Analytical chemistry, 76(23), 6887-6893.
- García-González, R., Fernández-Abedul, M. T., Pernía, A., & Costa-García, A. (2008). Electrochemical characterization of different screen-printed gold electrodes. Electrochimica Acta, 53(8), 3242-3249.
- Krejčí, J., Prášek, J., Fujcik, L., Khatib, S., Hejátková, E., Jakubka, L., & Giannoudi, L. (2004). Screen-printed sensors with graphite electrodes– comparison of properties and physical method of sensitivity enhancement. Microelectronics International, 21(3), 20-24.
- Banica, F. G. (2012). Chemical sensors and biosensors: fundamentals and applications. John Wiley & Sons.
- Koyun, A., Ahlatcıoğlu, E., & İpek, Y. K. (2012). Biosensors and their principles. In A Roadmap of Biomedical Engineers and Milestones. InTech.
- Laschi, S., Palchetti, I., & Mascini, M. (2006). Gold-based screen-printed sensor for detection of trace lead. Sensors and Actuators B: Chemical, 114(1), 460-465.
- Renedo, O. D., Alonso-Lomillo, M. A., & Martínez, M. A. (2007). Recent developments in the field of screen-printed electrodes and their related applications. Talanta, 73(2), 202-219.
- 85. DropSens Screen-printed electrodes and Potentiostats. Online. Available: http://www.dropsens.com/en/home.html. Accessed: 17-Dec-2018..
- 86. Coban, E. 2010. Formaldehyde dehydrogenase enzimi kullan?larak amperometrik formaldehit biyosensörlerinin geli?tirilmesi. Yüksek Lisans Tezi, Gebze İleri teknoloji Enstitüsü Mühendislik ve Fen Bilimleri Enstitüsü, Gebze, 14-19.
- Diçkaya, E. 1999. Enzim Sensörleri. Biyosensörler, Biyokimya Lisansüstü Yaz Okulu Kitabı. Editör: Telefoncu A., 81-139.
- Kauffmann, J. M., & Guilbault, G. G. (1992). Bioanalytical Applications of Enzymes, 36, 63-68.
- Jenkins, D. M., & Delwiche, M. J. (2002). Manometric biosensor for on-line measurement of milk urea. Biosensors and Bioelectronics, 17(6-7), 557-563.
- Thevenot, D. R., Toth, K., Durst, R. A., & Wilson, G. S. (1999). Electrochemical biosensors: recommended definitions and classification. Pure and applied chemistry, 71(12), 2333-2348.
- Skoog, D., Holler, F., & Nieman, T. Principles of Instrumental Analysis; Hartcourt Brace & Company: Philadelphia, 1998; Chapter 13.
- Ferak T.Ö., (2017). "Designand Determination of Beta-Casomorfin (BCM-7) With Printed Electrochemical Amperometric Elisa (Printecelisa)," Erciyes University.
- Fanjul-Bolado, P., González-García, M. B., & Costa-García, A. (2005). Amperometric detection in TMB/HRP-based assays. Analytical and Bioanalytical chemistry, 382(2), 297-302.

- Fanjul-Bolado, P., González-García, M. B., & Costa-García, A. (2005). Amperometric detection in TMB/HRP-based assays. Analytical and Bioanalytical chemistry, 382(2), 297-302.
- Fan, C., Plaxco, K. W., & Heeger, A. J. (2003). Electrochemical interrogation of conformational changes as a reagentless method for the sequence-specific detection of DNA. Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences, 100(16), 9134-9137.
- 96. Sánchez, S., Pumera, M., & Fàbregas, E. (2007). Carbon nanotube/polysulfone screen-printed electrochemical immunosensor. Biosensors and Bioelectronics, 23(3), 332-340.
- 97. Rahman, M. A., Son, J. I., Won, M. S., & Shim, Y. B. (2009). Gold nanoparticles doped conducting polymer nanorod electrodes: ferrocene catalyzed aptamerbased thrombin immunosensor. Analytical chemistry, 81(16), 6604-6611.
- 98. Ho, H. K., Pok, S., Streit, S., Ruhe, J. E., Hart, S., Lim, K. S., ... & Ullrich, A. (2009). Fibroblast growth factor receptor 4 regulates proliferation, anti-apoptosis and alpha-fetoprotein secretion during hepatocellular carcinoma progression and represents a potential target for therapeutic intervention. Journal of hepatology, 50(1), 118-127.
- Gamero, M., Pariente, F., Lorenzo, E., & Alonso, C. (2010). Nanostructured rough gold electrodes for the development of lactate oxidase-based biosensors. Biosensors and Bioelectronics, 25(9), 2038-2044.
- 100. Liu, G., Wan, Y., Gau, V., Zhang, J., Wang, L., Song, S., & Fan, C. (2008). An enzyme-based E-DNA sensor for sequence-specific detection of femtomolar DNA targets. Journal of the American Chemical Society, 130(21), 6820-6825.
- 101. Liu, G., Wan, Y., Gau, V., Zhang, J., Wang, L., Song, S., & Fan, C. (2008). An enzyme-based E-DNA sensor for sequence-specific detection of femtomolar DNA targets. Journal of the American Chemical Society, 130(21), 6820-6825.

- 102. Sherwood, J. L., Corcoran, C., Brown, H., Sharpe, A. D., Musilova, M., & Kohlmann, A. (2016). Optimised pre-analytical methods improve KRAS mutation detection in circulating tumour DNA (ctDNA) from patients with non-small cell lung cancer (NSCLC). **PloS one**, **11**(2), e0150197.
- 103. Ndiaye, A. L., Delile, S., Brunet, J., Varenne, C., & Pauly, A. (2016).
  Electrochemical sensors based on screen-printed electrodes: the use of phthalocyanine derivatives for application in VFA detection.
  Biosensors, 6(3), 46.
- 104. Zór, K., Zabara, A., Gorton, L., & Nistor, M. (2011). Development of amperometric immunoassays (AIAs) for calpastatin and μ-calpain with possible applications in the biomedical field. Sensors and Actuators B: Chemical, 152(2), 248-253.
- 105. Fanjul-Bolado, P., González-García, M. B., & Costa-García, A. (2005).
  Amperometric detection in TMB/HRP-based assays. Analytical and Bioanalytical chemistry, 382(2), 297-302.
- 106. Zór, K., Dymek, K., Ortiz, R., Faure, A. M., Saatci, E., Gorton, L., ... & Nistor, M. (2012). Indirect, non-competitive amperometric immunoassay for accurate quantification of calpastatin, a meat tenderness marker, in bovine muscle. Food chemistry, 133(2), 598-603.

# **CURRICULUM VITAE**

Name and Surname	: Mahmood Taha Noori AL-Sadoon
Nationality	: Iraqi
Birth Date and Place	: May 19, 1987/ IRAQI-WAST
E-mail	: mahmoodtaha197@gmail.com
Mobile	: 05398458682

## **EDUCATION**

Degree	Institution	Date of Graduation
MSc	Erciyes University	2018
Bachelors	AL-MAMON University College.	2010
High school	Alkadhraa	2006

### Language:

Arabic, English, Turkish

#### Hobbies:

Reading books, Human resource development.

## Interesting in:

Biochemistry, Genetics, Microbiology